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A B S T R A C T   

Psychological safety is a multidimensional, dynamic phenomenon that concerns team members’ perception of 
whether it is safe to take interpersonal risks at work. It is particularly important within health care teams who 
need to work interdependently to coordinate safe patient care within a highly complex, variable and high-stakes 
work environment. High levels of psychological safety have clear benefits for patient safety by improving the 
delivery of clinical care and promoting health care providers’ job satisfaction and well-being. Feeling psycho-
logically safe can enable team members to engage in speaking up behavior, such as asking questions, pointing out 
mistakes, or reporting errors. Several studies have explored psychological safety in health care teams and its 
impact on patient safety. These studies have highlighted the importance of psychological safety in health care 
organizations and provided strategies for promoting psychological safety. Psychological safety in health care 
involvement with patients can improve patient engagement.   

1. Background 

Medical errors are preventable errors or mistakes that occur in the 
process of delivering health care [1–4]. They can range from minor to 
more serious errors that may result in significant adverse events for 
patients. Common types of medical errors involve medication, diagnose, 
surgical procedures, communication, and medical records. Medical er-
rors can have a variety of causes, such as poor communication between 
health care workers and patients, inadequate training, lack of oversight 
of certain medical processes, and fatigue [3–5]. To reduce medical er-
rors, health care organizations should focus on improving communica-
tion and training, strengthening oversight, and encouraging patient 
engagement. Psychological safety is defined as a shared belief that in-
dividuals within a team or group are able to take risks without fear of 
being embarrassed or punished [6,7]. Psychological safety consists of an 
environment in which people feel respected and comfortable speaking 
up and expressing their ideas, opinions, and concerns. It is essential for 
effective communication and collaboration and encourages creativity 
and innovation. 

2. Effectiveness of psychological safety 

Edmondson is a renowned scholar and professor who is known for 
her work on psychological safety. She has highlighted the importance of 
leaders creating a safe space for people to speak up, make mistakes, and 
bring their full selves to work [6]. Edmondson’s work on psychological 

safety has influenced academic research in management, health care, 
and education [6]. Her research has shed light on the importance of 
creating a psychologically safe environment for teams and organizations 
to thrive. 

Additionally, the goal of Project Aristotle, a research initiative by 
Google, was to discover the secrets of effective teams at Google [8]. This 
project was named after Aristotle’s quote, "the whole is greater than the 
sum of its parts," as the researchers believed that employees can do more 
working together than alone. The goal of the project was to answer the 
question: "What makes teams successful?". Google researchers studied 
hundreds of Google’s teams to determine why some stumbled while 
others soared. Some of the company’s best statisticians, organizational 
psychologists, sociologists, and engineers were gathered for this project 
to study the habits and tendencies of team members. The researchers 
analyzed over 250 different team attributes, conducted more than 200 
interviews, and studied 180 Google teams over two years. The re-
searchers found that the most successful teams shared the following five 
traits. Psychological safety: Team members feel safe to take risks and be 
vulnerable in front of each other. Dependability: Team members com-
plete high-quality work on time. Structure and clarity: Team members 
have clear roles, plans, and goals. Meaning: Work is personally impor-
tant to team members. Impact: Team members believe that their work 
matters and creates change. The research showed that engineering the 
perfect team is more subjective than we would like, but focusing on 
these five components increases the likelihood of building a dream team 
[8]. The disadvantage of a work environment with low psychological 
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safety is that team members have to work with constant anxiety. 
Working with anxiety leads to a decline in productivity and an increase 
in turnover [6,9]. If psychological safety is not ensured, the necessary 
information sharing and exchange of opinions will not be carried out 
due to fear of denial from those around them. Healthy conflict is an 
essential part of any workplace, as it can lead to improved outcomes, 
fresh perspectives, and growth for a business. It is important to distin-
guish between healthy and unhealthy conflict [10]. Healthy conflict is 
based on mutual respect and trust, with participants being able to ex-
press their thoughts without being bullied or put down for having a 
difference in opinion. To foster healthy conflict, it is important to 
encourage open communication, set clear expectations, embrace di-
versity, encourage healthy debate, and lead by example. In this way, 
teams can experience more productivity, more engagement, and more 
innovation, creativity, and collaboration. 

3. Psychological safety in health care 

In most parts of the world, psychological safety is very patchily 
evident, and indeed, even within hospitals and departments, peoples’ 
experience of this can be very variable; this is, after all, a manifestation 
of leadership styles. In many parts of the world, health care is still 
extremely hierarchical, and cultural norms and expectations discourage 
challenging senior/older/male figures. Health care consists of many 
professionals working together, with each expert having their own 
common sense. Furthermore, among the specialists with different spe-
cialties, there are also unqualified people, all working toward the same 
mission for the healthy recovery of patients. Differences in common 
sense become barriers to communication. It is only natural that their 
specialties, knowledge, and viewpoints will vary. It is important to share 
mental models, as each member has their own awareness and perspec-
tive. An environment in which everyone can demonstrate this is a psy-
chologically safe environment. It is imperative to be able to understand 
the rich perspectives of various people and understand that hesitation is 
a safety issue. It is permissible to point out failures and overreact to 
problems. Psychological safety includes creating an atmosphere of trust, 
respect, and mutual support. It involves recognizing, acknowledging, 
and addressing the emotional needs of everyone involved in the health- 
care process (e.g., patients, caregivers, and health-care staff) [11]. 
Psychological safety also means creating an open dialog between health- 
care providers and patients to ensure that everyone is comfortable and 
confident in the care patients receive. In a health care setting, psycho-
logical safety is especially important. Psychological safety is also 
important for health-care providers to ensure that they provide a safe 
environment for their patients—this can include providing a comfort-
able and no-blame atmosphere for patients to express themselves, as 
well as actively listening to their needs and concerns. 

4. Professionalism with psychological safety 

To manifest the power of health care teams, interdisciplinary teams 
include professionals from different disciplines working together toward 
a common purpose and shared goals [12,13]. They collaborate to set 
goals, make joint assessments, diagnose, and develop treatment plans. 
This collaborative approach ensures that all aspects of a patient’s care 
are considered and addressed. An interdisciplinary team is a group of 
health care professionals with various areas of expertise who work 
together collaboratively toward the goals of their clients or patients. 
These teams integrate multiple disciplines through collaboration to 
provide comprehensive and holistic care and have been shown to 
improve patient outcomes. They can provide better care, reduce medical 
errors, expedite treatment, and reduce the length of hospital stays. By 
bringing together diverse perspectives and expertise, interdisciplinary 
teams can provide a more comprehensive and well-rounded approach to 
patient care. They require effective communication and coordination 
among team members. This includes sharing significant information, 

reviewing and updating care plans, and collaborating with members 
from other disciplines [14]. Clear communication and coordination help 
ensure continuity of care and prevent gaps or duplication in services. 
These teams promote role interdependence, as each team member’s 
expertise and contributions are valued and respected. This means 
recognizing and utilizing the unique skills and knowledge that each 
discipline brings to the team. It also involves respecting individual 
members’ autonomy and experience while working toward common 
goals. Interdisciplinary teams benefit patients and provide professional 
development opportunities for health care professionals. Working in 
interdisciplinary teams allows professionals to learn from each other, 
broaden their understanding of different disciplines, and enhance their 
own skills and knowledge [15]. While there is ongoing research and 
discussion about the characteristics and processes of effective interdis-
ciplinary teams, the importance of collaboration, communication, 
shared goals, and respect for each discipline’s expertise is consistently 
highlighted. Interdisciplinary teams play a vital role in providing 
comprehensive and patient-centered care, improving outcomes, and 
promoting a holistic approach to health care. 

Within an interdisciplinary team, followership is a reciprocal process 
of leadership that refers to the willingness to follow within a team or 
organization. It is the ability to take direction well, get in line behind a 
program, be part of a team and deliver on what is expected of you. 
Followership is often overlooked in an organization, but it is a critical 
role that is essential to a leader’s success. Good followers have a number 
of qualities, including being proactive, detail-oriented, committed to the 
organization’s goals and an essential part of leadership. It is a reciprocal 
process that involves active participation in the pursuit of organizational 
goals. Weak followership can lead to poor work ethic, bad morale, 
distraction from goals, unsatisfied customers, lost opportunities, high 
costs, product quality issues, and weak competitiveness. 

5. Patient engagement 

Patients often come to the hospital with fear and anxiety and need 
psychological safety. Patient engagement is a process of involving pa-
tients in the care they receive, including providing them with informa-
tion and resources to make informed decisions and allowing them to 
participate in care policy [16]. This process can be achieved through 
patient education and empowerment, patient-provider communication, 
and patient self-management [17]. It is an important part of patient- 
centered care, which focuses on understanding and meeting the needs 
and preferences of each patient. The goal of patient engagement is to 
improve health outcomes and patient satisfaction [18,19]. The theme of 
World Patient Safety Day 2023 is "Engaging patients for patient safety" 
[20]. It recognizes the crucial role patients, families and caregivers play 
in the safety of health care. Evidence shows that when patients are 
treated as partners in their care, significant gains are made in safety, 
patient satisfaction and health outcomes [18,19]. By becoming active 
members of the health care team, patients can contribute to the safety of 
their care and that of the health care system as a whole. The World 
Health Organization calls on all stakeholders to take necessary action to 
ensure that patients are involved in policy formulation, are represented 
in governance structures, are engaged in code signing safety strategies 
and are active partners in their own care. This can only be achieved by 
providing platforms and opportunities for diverse patients, families, and 
communities to raise their voice, concerns, expectations and preferences 
to advance safety, patient centeredness, trustworthiness, and equity 
[20]. Patient and family engagement was embedded in the Global Pa-
tient Safety Action Plan 2021–2030 [21] as the main strategy for moving 
toward eliminating avoidable harm in health care. 

6. Patient engagement with psychological safety 

Psychological safety has been found to have a positive impact on 
patient engagement in health care settings [19]. Patients are more likely 
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to feel comfortable and open up about their concerns when they perceive 
psychological safety in their interactions with health care providers [7]. 
In addition, psychological safety has been linked to patient safety, 
interprofessional collaboration, engagement in quality improvement 
work, learning from failures, and reporting adverse events [5]. To 
enhance psychological safety in health services, health care organiza-
tions can establish a council of patients and actively encourage family/ 
career participation. Creating a psychologically safe environment in 
health care settings fosters a culture in which individuals can speak up 
with new ideas, questions, and concerns in an effort to do better. This 
can lead to better communication and collaboration between health care 
providers and patients, ultimately improving the patient experience 
[22]. 

7. Psychological safety in shared decision-making 

Psychological safety between medical staff and patients is also key to 
successful shared decision-making. Shared decision-making is a process 
in which medical providers and patients work together to make de-
cisions about their care; it allows for more collaboration and under-
standing between patients and providers and helps to ensure that 
decisions are based on the patient’s preferences and values [2,23,24]. 
For example, the implementation of a decision aid to encourage shared 
decision-making may be difficult if clinicians do not have a good shared 
mental model with patients. Patient-Centered Care: Shared mental 
models can help health care professionals conceptualize patients as 
professionals, decision-makers, collaborators, and members of inter- 
professional health care teams. This can facilitate patient-centered 
care by enabling health care professionals to understand and respect 
the patient’s perspective and preferences. Shared mental models are 
important among health care providers, and they contribute to shared 
decision-making. 

Informed consent is an important aspect of patient-centered care and 
involves respecting patients’ autonomy and rights. It ensures that pa-
tients are actively involved in their health care decisions and have a 
clear understanding of the risks, benefits, and alternatives. Health care 
providers have a responsibility to provide the necessary information and 
engage in open and transparent communication to facilitate informed 
consent [24]. Technically, we have to distinguish among the terms 
informed consent, informed choice and shared decision-making (Fig. 1). 
Informed consent involves medical examinations and clinical evidence. 
Physicians explain and recommend the best approach to care. Then, 
patients comprehend and accept the physicians’ policies. Informed 
choice also involves medical examinations and clinical evidence, and 
physicians explain and recommend some ways to care for patients with 
benefits and risks. Shared decision-making also consists of medical ex-
aminations and clinical evidence, and physicians explain and recom-
mend some ways to care for patients with benefits and risks. 
Furthermore, patients and physicians think and walk together in relation 
to the hopes, wishes, thoughts, beliefs, and familial and social back-
grounds of the former. 

8. Strategies to enhance patient engagement with psychological 
safety 

In the United Kingdom, there is a mantra "no decision about me 
without me", but in practice, a paternalistic approach remains not un-
common, especially for those who are very ill and those with limited 
health literacy. The authors make an important observation that psy-
chological safety is an important context for true shared decision- 
making. Shared decision-making is an under researched area and is 
not uniform. It is also vulnerable to cultural contexts and is often 
squeezed out by a medical model for very consequential things. A bad 
relationship between patients and health care providers negatively af-
fects patients and families. Patient engagement is a moral imperative 
that the health care industry and government agencies must address 

across the continuum of medical education, residency training, physi-
cian practice, and practice environments. Enhancing patient engage-
ment is a good business practice that can yield positive benefits to the 
health care industry as well as a moral obligation toward health care 
providers and patients. Even though patient engagement is multifacto-
rial with no simple or quick solution, the paradigm shift toward 
improvement must start now at the individual and organizational levels. 

Individual: In conventional thinking, relationships between patients 
and health care providers were mislabeled as personal matters within 
the medical community, health care industry, and public domains. This 
conceptual error delayed the understanding of this critical issue and 
resulted in many missed opportunities for effective prevention and 
management. Although physician demographic factors, such as age, 
gender, specialties, environments and hospital size, play a role in the 
relationship, the complex interactions between the individual’s sus-
ceptibility and the working environment determine the occurrence and 
outcomes of patient engagement. Protective modalities such as mind-
fulness, resilience reinforcement, and relationship building are helpful 
[25]. However, special attention should be given to the whole spectrum 
of human well-being or PERMA (positive emotions, engagement, re-
lationships, meaning, and accomplishments) elements through positive 
psychology: positive emotions (of which happiness and life satisfaction 
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are all aspects), engagement, relationships, meaning, and achievement. 
It is essential to know that no one element is more important than the 
others but, rather, that each contributes to the whole [26]. Many tools, 
such as didactic education, workshops, and personal coaching, can be 
leveraged for PERMA purposes. 

Organization: Increasing workloads without adequate staff and 
resource support are often cited as essential contributors to bad re-
lationships between patients and health care providers. The awkward 
atmosphere rate can increase greatly when the workload is heavy and 
disproportionate to a physician’s compensation. Health care pro-
fessionals face challenges related to workload and long shifts. Indeed, 
health care providers can have heavy workloads due to a shortage of 
medical workers. They may work long shifts during holidays and 
weekends, and they may also work via telecommunication. These fac-
tors can contribute to a busy schedule for health care providers. 
Regarding the specific application of the PERMA model to organiza-
tional functions such as IT or finance, there may be limited research or 
papers specifically addressing this topic. However, the PERMA model 
can be applied to organizational contexts by promoting positive emo-
tions, fostering engagement and meaningful work, cultivating positive 
relationships among team members, and recognizing and celebrating 
accomplishments within the organization. Organizations can create a 
positive work environment that supports employee well-being and 
satisfaction by incorporating the principles of the PERMA model into 
their practices and policies. 

Culture and community: Additionally, both macroaggressions and 
microaggressions, either from patients or colleagues, are widespread in 
the health care environment. This creates psychologically unsafe 
working environments and is linked to increased bad relationships be-
tween patients and health care providers. A psychologically safe culture 
and practice environment with the Engagement, Inclusion and Diversity 
principle in mind should be the top priority for any organization and its 
leaders, especially in the areas of communication and signage. Special 
committees such as “joy in medicine” committees [27] and workflows 
must be created with allocated time to quickly implement regulations 
without passing the strain of interpretation and fear of regulation on to 
the frontline health care practitioners [28]. Methods for enhancing pa-
tient engagement with psychological safety with social media nuances, 
systems to assist with messaging demands, and integrated technologies 
with training must become priorities [29]. These cannot be passed down 
to individuals, as they affect the entire workplace culture and are not 
limited to a single person. 

9. Limitation 

Although psychological safety is appealing as a concept and should 
translate to benefit, in practice, there is little real evidence for this, and 
the research needed to demonstrate the association is difficult. 

10. Summary 

It is incumbent on us to understand that optimal and safe patient care 
primarily requires the optimization of psychological safety. For the long- 
term benefit of the health care industry and its customers, a collective 
effort to measure, monitor, and develop strategies to enhance patient 
engagement with psychological safety should be made systemically and 
proactively. Ultimately, psychological safety is essential for effective 
communication and collaboration and is key to successful health care. It 
is important for health care providers to create an environment that is 
comfortable and safe for their patients and to actively listen to their 
concerns and needs. 
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